2022년 6월 기쁨의 언덕으로

소그룹 교재

먼저오심 하나님을 알기 이전 이미 우리 삶에 다가오셔서 역사하신 그분의 은혜를 기억합니다.

만나주심 우리가 있는 이 자리에서 그대로 우리를 받아주신 하나님의 은혜를 함께 나눕니다.

다듬으심 우리를 다듬어가시는 하나님의 손길(성결과 성화의 은혜)을 경험합니다.

들어쓰심 주님께 쓰임 받는 사람으로, 거룩한 삶으로 하나님께 영광을 돌리는 기쁨을 함께 나눕니다.

● 첫째 주 소그룹 모임 속죄제, 어떤 제사인가? | 레위기 4:1-12

● 둘째 주 소그룹 모임 하나님의 임재와 영광을 경험하기 위하여 | 레위기 9:6-14

● 셋째 주 소그룹 모임 이스라엘이 거룩함에 이르는 길 | 레위기 17:1-9

● 넷째 주 소그룹 모임 '은혜' 위에 '경건'을 더하라 | 레위기 19:3-10

첫째 주 소그룹 모임 본문 레위기 4:1-12

속죄제, 어떤 제사인가?



새270장(통214장) 변찮는 주님의 사랑과 새258장(통190장) 샘물과 같은 보혈은 새280장(통338장) 천부여 의지 없어서 - 봉헌 찬송

01 여는 질문

속죄제는 '모든 사람은 하나님 앞에 죄인이다'(누구도 죄에서 자유로울 수 없다)를 전제로 하고 있습니다. 이에 대한 여러분의 생각은 어떻습니까? 동의한다면 그 이유를, 또 반대한다면 그 이유를 말해 보십시오.

02 본문이해

'속죄제'는 두 가지 기능을 담당했습니다. 하나는 죄인들의 죄를 대속하는 것이었고, 다른 하나는 성소를 정결하게 하는 것이었죠. 오늘 읽은 본문의 다음에 나오는 규례들을 보면, 제사장들과 회중들은 흠 없는 수송아지로, 족장들은 흠 없는 숫염소로, 평민들은 흠 없는 염소나어린양 암컷으로, 그리고 가난한 사람들은 고운 가루에바 십분의 일로 예물을 드리도록 하고있습니다. 이것은 어떤 의미입니까? 누구도 '죄의 문제'에서 자유로울 수 없다는 것입니다. 이런 점에서 '속죄제'는 이스라엘이 늘 용서받아야 할 존재임을 확인시켜 주는 제사였습니다. '속죄제'는 또 자기의 죄를 진 밖으로 '내다 버리는 제사'였어요. '속죄제'의 마지막에 제사장은 제물의 내장에서 취한 기름을 번제단 위에 놓고 불사릅니다. 그리고 남은 제물의 일부를 진밖으로 가지고 나가 '재 버리는 곳'에서 그것을 모두 소각합니다. '죄는 그 모양이라도 남기지말아야 한다'는 의미에서 말이죠.

'속죄제'의 첫 번째 의미가 '우리는 모두 하나님 앞에 죄인이다.' 였다면, 또 다른 의미는 '하나 님은 우리가 죄에서 해방되기를 원하신다.'는 것입니다. 하나님의 사람들에게는 궁극적으로 지키고 따라야 할 법이 있습니다. 바로 하나님의 말씀입니다. 성경은 말씀대로 살지 못한 것을 아주 심각하고 중대하게 보고 있는데, 이는 죄가 하나님의 진노를 유발하고, 하나님과의 관계 를 깨뜨릴 뿐 아니라, 하나님이 머무시는 성소까지 더럽히기 때문입니다. 하지만 거룩하신 하나님은 부정함 가운데 계실 수 없습니다. 그래서 '속죄제'를 통해 성소를 정결케 하여, 하나님 이 백성 중에 머무실 수 있도록 하셨어요. 이를 통해 하나님과의 관계를 회복케 하신 것입니다. 하나님의 사람들인 우리는 하나님의 말씀을 좇아 사는 백성들입니다. 세상과 우리가 다른 점은 바로 여기에 있어요. 우리에게는 저들에게는 없는 '하나님의 법' 이 있다는 것이죠. 우리도 예배를 통해 말씀대로 살지 못했음을 회개하며, 하나님과의 깨지고 무너진 관계를 회복하고, 다시금 하나님의 말씀으로 돌아가야 할 것입니다.

03 말씀속으로

- 1. 속죄제는 어떤 경우에 드리는 제사입니까? (1-2절, 5장 1-6절)
- 2 속죄제가 다른 제사와 다른 점은 무엇입니까? (5-7절, 11-12절)

04 삶속으로

- 1. 오늘 내 삶 속에서 하나님의 말씀대로 살지 못하는 부분은 무엇입니까?
- 2. 오늘날 우리는 더 이상 제사를 드리지는 않습니다. 신약시대에 들어와서 그리스도의 십자 가사건으로 영원히 죄사함을 받는 길이 열렸기 때문입니다. 나는 이를 어떻게 이해하고, 받 아들이고 있나요?

05 암송구절 에베소서 1:7

"우리는 그리스도 안에서 그의 은혜의 풍성함을 따라 그의 피로 말미암아 속량 곧 죄 사함을 받았느니라."

06 자녀와나눔

지난 한주간 동안하나님이 "하라"라고 하셨는데, 하지 않은 것이 있었나요? 또 하나님이 "하지말라" 말씀하셨는데, 했던 것은 없나요?

둘째 주 소그룹 모임 본문 본문 레위기 9:6-14

하나님의 임재와 영광을 경험하기 위하여

a

새212장(통347장) 겸손히 주를 섬길 때 새461장(통519장) 십자가를 질 수 있나 새213장(통348장) 나의 생명 드리니 − 봉헌 찬송

01 여는 질문

요즘 나의 최우선 관심사는 무엇입니까?

02 본문이해

'정결 의식' - '예복 입히기' - '기름부음', 이 세 단계가 끝나고 나면, '속죄제'와 '번제'를 드리고, '위임식 제사'를 드리면서 위임식은 모두 끝이 납니다. 그렇게 7일 동안의 위임식을 거쳐, 제사장으로 임명이 되면, 8일째에 축제 분위기 속에서 '첫 제사'를 집례하게 되죠. 이제 막 제사장 위임식을 마치고, 첫 제사를 드리는 제사장들의 마음을 한번 상상해 보세요. 얼마나 흥분이 되고, 긴장이 되었을까요?

하나님은 첫 제사를 집전하는 아론에게 이렇게 말씀하십니다. "너는 제단에 나아가 네 속죄 제와 네 번제를 드려서 너를 위하여, 백성을 위하여 속죄하고 또 백성의 예물을 드려서 그들을 위하여 속죄하되 여호와의 명령대로 하라"(7절) 이스라엘의 제사는 '제사장의 제사'로 시작을 했는데, '제사장의 제사'는 먼저 죄의 문제를 해결하는 '속죄제'로 시작을 했습니다. 이는 제사장이 먼저 자기 자신을 살피고 준비해야 한다는 뜻이었죠. 그리고 난 다음 감사의 제사로 '번제'가 드려졌는데, 이 역시 회중들에게 감사의 제사를 권하기 전에 제사장이 먼저 감사를 드리도록하기 위한 것이었습니다.

예배자로서 우리는 '우선순위'를 놓칠 때가 많습니다. 내게 맡겨진 '사역'(사역자, 교사, 찬양대)에 집중한 나머지, 먼저 해야 할 일을 잊어버리는 것입니다. 그러나 우리의 '사역' 보다 더 중요한 것은 예배자로서 나 자신을 돌아보는 일(회개)과 나의 '감사'를 하나님께 올려드리는 일이 아닐까요? 이 '회개' 와 '감사'(온전한 예배) 위에 우리의 사역이 더해져야 할 것입니다. "이

는 여호와께서 너희에게 하라고 명령하신 것이니 여호와의 영광이 너희에게 나타나리라"(6절) 하나님이 '하라'고 말씀하신 것을 할 때에 우리도 '하나님의 영광'을 보게 될 것입니다. 반대로 하나님이 '하라' 하셨는데 머뭇거리면, 우리는 '하나님의 영광'을 볼 수 없을 것입니다. 이제부터는 '바른 제사'를 통해 우리 모두가 각자의 사역의 현장에서 하나님의 영광을 볼 수 있기를 빕니다.

03 말씀속으로

- 1. 모세는 하나님의 임재와 영광을 경험하기 위해 무엇을 준비시켰습니까? (1-4절)
- 2. 이제 막 위임식을 마친 아론에게 하나님께서 먼저 말씀하신 제사는 무엇과 무엇이었습니까? (7절)

04 삶속으로

- 1. 오늘 나의 우선순위는 어떻게 재조정되어야 하겠습니까? (오늘 배움을 통해 깨달은 것을 각자의 삶에 적용해보십시오.)
- 2. 하나님의 영광과 임재를 경험하기 위해 오늘 내가 훈련(준비) 해야 할 것은 무엇이라 생각하십니까?

05 암송구절 레위기 9:7

"모세가 또 아론에게 이르되 너는 제단에 나아가 네 속죄제와 네 번제를 드려서 너를 위하여, 백성을 위하여 속죄하고 또 백성의 예물을 드려서 그들을 위하여 속죄하되 여호와의 명령대 로 하라."

06 자녀와나눔

하나님과의 만남을 위해 지금 내게 가장 필요한 것은 무엇일까요?



셋째 주 소그룹 모임 본문 레위기 17:1-9

이스라엘이 거룩함에 이르는 길

Ø

새9장(통53장) 하늘에 가득 찬 영광의 하나님 새31장(통46장) 찬양하라 복되신 구세주 예수 새50장(통71장) 내게 있는 모든 것을 - 봉헌 찬송

01 여는 질문

나에게 '예배'란무엇입니까? 나는 어떤 '예배자'라고 생각하시나요?

02 본문이해

하나님은 이스라엘에게 "내가 거룩하니, 너희도 거룩하라"라고 말씀하십니다. 하나님께서 이스라엘에게 기대하셨던 '거룩한 삶'이란 어떤 삶이었을까요? 결론부터 말씀드리면, 레위기의 마지막 단락은 "삶의 모든 영역에서 거룩함을 이루라"라고 말하고 있습니다. 사실 이교도들도 남의 것을 빼앗으면 안 된다거나, 남을 속이면 안 된다는 규범은 가지고 있습니다. 그들도 거짓말하거나, 중상모략을 하거나 부당하게 비난하는 것 등은 똑같이 금하고 있어요. 그리고 우리와 똑같이 사랑하며 서로 돕고 살아야 한다고 가르칩니다. 따라서 이 정도를 하고 있다고 자기가 '진정한 신자'라고 착각해선 안 된다는 겁니다. 그렇게 '경건의 모양'이 있다고 해서 '참 신자'라고 할수는 없다는 것이죠.

그러면 "삶의 모든 영역에서 거룩을 성취하라" 말씀하신 하나님은 이스라엘에게 무엇을 요구 하셨을까요? 이스라엘이 거룩함에 이르는 길, 그 첫 번째는 '모든 희생제사는 반드시 정해진 곳에서 드려야 한다'는 것이었습니다. 뭔가 대단한 걸 말씀하실 줄 알았는데, 하나님은 "(제물을) 회막 문으로 끌고 가서 여호와의 성막 앞에서 예물로 드리라"라고 말씀하세요. 하나님이 '정해 놓으신 장소'에서 '정해주신 절차에 따라' 가축을 잡으라는 겁니다. 짐승은 '회막 문'에서만 잡아야 되고, 제사는 '회막'에서만 드려져야 한다는 것이죠. 다시 말해, '예배는 정해진 곳에서 정해진 의식에 따라 드려야 한다'는 것이었습니다. '제멋대로 예배하지 말라'라는 것이었어요. 우리의 거룩함은 '예배'로부터 시작되기 때문입니다.

오늘날 우리가 말하는 예배는 구약의 '희생제사'에서 유래했습니다. '희생제사'란 짐승을 잡아 그 피를 제단에 뿌리고, 기름은 불살라 하나님께 드리며, 제물로 드린 고기를 예배자들이함께 나누어 먹는 제사입니다. 구약의 예배는 희생이 수반되는 것이었죠. 잠시도 짬을 낼 틈이 없는 바쁜 삶 속에서 시간을 내어 드리는 일은 어쩌면 희생과 같이 여겨질 수도 있습니다. 그러나 희생이 없는 제사가 바른 제사가 될 수 없는 것처럼, 희생이 없는 예배 또한 바른 예배가 될수 없습니다. 오늘 내가 드리는 예배 속에는 어떤 희생이 담겨 있습니까? 오늘도 '예배'를 통해 '삶의 모든 영역에서' 거룩함을 이루어 가시길 빕니다. 하나님의 백성에게 거룩함은 '선택'이아니라, '필수'입니다.

03 말씀속으로

- 1. 본문에서 "회막 문"으로 나아가야 할 사람은 어떤 사람들이었습니까? (2-3, 8절 참조)
- 2. 본문에는 "회막 문으로 끌고 가서···", "회막 문으로 가져다가···"라는 말이 반복되어 나옵니다. 하나님이 이처럼 "회막 문"을 강조하시는 이유가 무엇이라고 생각하십니까?

04 삶속으로

- 1. 하나님은 '정한시간, 정한장소에서, 정해진 절차에 따라' 예배할 것을 강조하십니다. 나의 예배를 오늘 말씀에 비추어 볼 때, 부족한 부분은 무엇입니까?
- 2. '온전한 예배' 를 위해 오늘 내가 희생해야 할 부분이 있다면 무엇입니까?

05 암송구절 레위기 17:4

"먼저 회막 문으로 끌고 가서 여호와의 성막 앞에서 여호와께 예물로 드리지 아니하는 자는 피 흘린 자로 여길 것이라 그가 피를 흘렸은즉 자기 백성 중에서 끊어지리라."

06 자녀와나눔

하나님은 거룩하게 살아가기 위해서 예배가 중요하다고 말씀하세요. 왜 '예배'가 중요할까요?



넷째 주 소그룹 모임 본문 **레위기 19:3-10**

'은혜' 위에 '경건'을 더하라



새8장(통9장) 거룩 거룩 거룩 전능하신 주님 새420장(통212장) 너 성결키 위해 새623장 주님의 시간에 - 봉헌 찬송

01 여는 질문

'거룩'이란 말을 들으면, 제일 먼저 떠오르는 것은 무엇입니까? '거룩'이란 무엇이라고 생각하나요?

02 본문이해

레위기가 전하는 '거룩한 삶'이란, 교회 밖에서 완성됩니다. 다시 말해 우리의 '거룩함' 은 '하나님 앞에서' 시작해서 '세상 속에서' 완성된다는 것이죠. 오늘 본문의 말씀은 '하나님 앞에서 의삶'을 크게 세 가지로 요약합니다.

첫째는 부모를 공경하고, 안식일을 지키는 것입니다(3절). 일상에서의 "거룩함"은 먼저 가정에서부터 시작되어야 한다는 것이죠. 성경은 "하나님을 경외하라"할때이 '경외'라는 말과 "부모를 경외하라"할때 '경외'라는 말을 같은 말로 쓰고 있습니다. 이는 자식들이 부모를 대할때 '하나님을 대하듯'해야 한다는 뜻이기도 해요. 그만큼 '효'가 우리의 '거룩함'을 유지하는 데 중요하다는 것을 전하고 있는 것입니다. 히브리 사람들은 또 '분주함'이 그들의 영적인 성장을 방해한다는 것을 깨달았습니다. 그래서 그들은 '안식'의 중요성을 강조하며 지켜 왔습니다. '빠른속도' 와 '삶의 분주함' 이 우리에게 주는 영적 유익은 없습니다.

둘째는 "우상을 만들지 않는 삶"입니다(4절). '우상을 만들지 말라'는 말은 '어떤 사람이나 신에게 기대지 말라'는 뜻입니다. 본래 믿는 구석이 많은 사람은 한 가지에 죽어라 매달리는 법이 없습니다. '하나님을 믿는다'고 하면서, 하나님과 관계없는 다른 것들(사람이든, 신이든)에 연결되어 있다면, 그게 바로 '우상'입니다.

셋째는 "교제하며 베푸는 삶"입니다(5-8절). "화목제"는 예물을 드린 사람이 제단 앞에서 함께 식사를 나누는 것으로 마치는 제사입니다. '화목제'가 이스라엘의 주요 제사 중 하나였다

는 것은 예배 공동체의 교제와 나눔이 '거룩함'을 유지해 나가는데 중요한 것이었음을 말해주고 있습니다. 이스라엘의 제사는 축도가 아니라, '교제와 나눔'으로 마쳤습니다. 이제 우리의 '교제와 나눔'에도 '거룩함'이 묻어날 수 있게 해야 합니다.

"너희는 거룩하라. 이는 나 여호와 너희 하나님이 거룩함이니라"(2절). 하나님은 오늘도 구원 받은 우리에게 거룩해야 한다고 말씀하십니다. 이 말씀은 '부탁'이 아니라, '명령'이었어요. '하나님 앞에서의 거룩함'은 '가정'(3-4절)과 '성전'(5-8절)에서 그리고 '일터'(9-10절)에서부터 시작되는 경건입니다. 이제 우리가받은 구원의 은혜 위에 '일상에서의 경건'을 더해 나갑시다.

03 말씀속으로

- 1. 본문에서 하나님은 반복적으로 "나는 (너희의 하나님) 여호와니라"라고 말씀을 하십니다. 하나님께서 이처럼 반복적으로 말씀하시는 이유는 무엇이라고 생각하십니까? (3, 4, 10, 12, 14, 16, 18절)
- 2. 레위기 19장이 전하는 거룩한 삶은 크게 '하나님 앞에서'(3-10절) 와 '세상 속에서'(11-18 절)로 구분됩니다. 이 말씀이 우리에게 주는 의미는 무엇일까요?

04 삶속으로

- 1. 내게 있어서 '거룩한 삶이 구현되는 장소'(거룩한 삶을 실천하는 현장) 은 주로 어디입니까?
- 2. 일상에서 '거룩함'을 유지하기 위해 '가정'과 '교회'와 '일터'에서 해야겠다고 생각되는 일은 무엇입니까?

05 암송구절 레위기 19:2

"너는 이스라엘 자손의 온 회중에게 말하여 이르라 너희는 거룩하라 이는 나 여호와 너희 하나님이 거룩함이니라."

06 자녀와나눔

하나님은 "나는 너희의 하나님 여호와이니라"고 말씀하십니다. 그렇다면 내게 하나님은 어떤 분인가요?



Sin offering, what kind of sacrifice is it?



Let us Sing of His Love
There is a Fountain Filled With Blood
Father, I Stretch My Hands to Thee

01 Opening Discussion

The sin offering is based on the premise that "everyone is a sinner before God" (no one is free from sin). What are your thoughts on this? If you agree, explain why, and if you disagree, state why.

02 Understanding today's passage

The "sin offering" served two functions. One was to atone for the sins of sinners, and the other was to purify the sanctuary. According to the ordinances in the scripture following today's passage, the priests and the whole Israelite community shall give their bulls without blemish, the elders shall give their goats without blemish, the members of the community shall give their offerings with unblemished goats or female lambs, and the poor shall give a tenth of an ephah of fine flour as offering to God. What does this mean? No one is free from the "problem of sin." In this regard, the "sin offering" was a sacrifice that reminded Israelites they always needed forgiveness. The "sin offering" was also a sacrifice that "throws away one's sins" out of the camp. At the end of the ceremony of presenting the "sin offering," the priest places the fat from the intestines of the sacrifice on the altar of burnt offering and burns it. Then they take some of the remaining sacrifice out of the camp and burn them all on the ash heap. This final burning means that even the last trace of sin must be eliminated.

If the first meaning of the "sin offering" was that "we are all sinners before God," the other side of that is "God wants us to be set free from our sins." God's people have the laws that they ultimately need to keep and follow. It is the Word of God. The Bible

views failure to live according to the Word very seriously and significantly, because sin not only causes God's wrath, and breaks the relationship with God, but also defiles the sanctuary where God dwells. But a holy God cannot be in an unclean setting. So, He cleansed the sanctuary through "sin offering" so that God could dwell among his people. Through this, the relationship with God was restored.

As people of God, we are a people who live by the Word of God. This is where we differ from the world. It means that we have "God's law" that they do not have. Through worship, we need to repent that we did not live according to the Word. Then our broken and shattered relationship with God is restored and we return to the Word of God again.

03 Into the Word

- 1. In what cases is the sin offering offered? (4:1-2, 5:1-6)
- 2. How is the sin offering different from other offerings? (4:5–7, 11–12)

04 Into our life

- 1. In what part of my life am I not living according to God's Word today?
- 2. Today we no longer offer sacrifices. This is because the way of eternal forgiveness of sins has been opened through Christ's crucifixion in the New Testament era. How do I understand and accept this?

05 Memory Verse Ephesians 1:7

"In him we have redemption through his blood, the forgiveness of our trespasses, according to the riches of his grace"

Of Sharing with your children

During the past week, was there anything God has told you "to do" that you haven't done? Did you do anything God told you not to do?

The Second Week Small Group Meeting Today's Passage Leviticus 9:6-14

To experience the presence and glory of God



O Master, Let Me Walk With Thee 'Are Ye Able,' Said the Master Take My Life, and Let It Be

01 Opening Discussion

What are my top priorities these days?

Understanding today's passage

After three stages of the "cleansing ceremony" – "clothing with robes" – "anointing with oil" are completed, the "sin offering" and "burnt offering" are offered, and the "commissioning sacrifice" is offered to complete the commissioning ceremony. After a seven–day long commissioning ceremony of being appointed as a priest, on the eighth day, the priest offers the "first sacrifice" in a festive atmosphere. Imagine the hearts of the priests who have just been commissioned and are offering the first sacrifice. How excited and nervous they may have been!

God told Aaron, who presided over the first sacrifice: "Go to the altar and offer your sin offering and your burnt offering to make atonement for yourselves and for the people and offer your people's offerings to make atonement for them, as the LORD has commanded" (9:7). Sacrifice for Israel began with "The Priest's Sacrifice." The Priest's Sacrifice began with the "Atonement Sacrifice" to resolve the problem of sin. This meant that the priest must first examine himself and prepare himself. Then, a "burnt offering" was offered as a thanksgiving offering, again so that the priest might give thanks before he advises the congregation to give thanksgiving offering to God.

As worshipers, we often miss our "priorities". While concentrating on the "ministry" (minister, teacher, choir) entrusted to me, I forget what I need to do first. But isn't reflecting on ourselves as a worshiper (repentance) and offering our "thanks" to God more important than our "work"? Our ministry should be in addition to this "repentance"

and "gratefulness" (complete worship). "This is what the Lord has commanded you to do, and the glory of the Lord will be revealed to you" (9:6). When we do what God has told us to do, we will also see the glory of God. On the other hand, if we procrastinate when God tells us to do something, we will not be able to see the glory of God. From now on, I hope that we can all see the glory of God in the field of our respective ministry through "acceptable sacrifice."

03 Into the Word

- 1. What did Moses tell Aaron and the Israelites to prepare to experience the presence and glory of God? (9:1–4)
- 2 What kind of sacrifice did God tell Aaron to offer upon completion of the commissioning ceremony? (9:7)

04 Into our life

- 1. How should my priorities be realigned today? (Apply what you learned today to your own life.)
- 2. What do you think you need to train (prepare) today to experience the glory and presence of God?

05 Memory Verse Leviticus 9:7

"Then Moses said to Aaron, "Draw near to the altar and offer your sin offering and your burnt offering and make atonement for yourself and for the people, and bring the offering of the people and make atonement for them, as the LORD has commanded."

06 Sharing with your children

What do I need the most right now to encounter God?



Israel's Road to Holiness



Heaven is Full of Your Glory
Praise Him, Praise Him
All to Jesus I Surrender

01 Opening Discussion

What does "worship" mean to you? What kind of "worshiper" do you think you are?

02 Understanding today's passage

God says to Israel, "Be holy, for I am holy." What kind of life was the "holy life" that God expected of Israel? As a conclusion, the last paragraph of Leviticus says, "Achieve holiness in all areas of your life." In fact, even pagans have norms that they must not steal or deceive others. They also forbid lying, slander, or unreasonable accusations. They also teach that they should love each other and help each other. Therefore, you should not mistake yourself as being a "true believer" just because you live within rules. Just this "form of godliness" in your life does not guarantee you to be a "true believer."

Then, what did God, who had said, "achieve holiness in all areas of life," demand of Israel? Israel's road to holiness, the first of which was that "all sacrifices must be offered in the appointed place." I thought God was going to say something great, but God said, "Take the (sacrifice) to the entrance of the tent of meeting and present it as a gift in front of the tabernacle of the Lord." It is about slaughtering livestock "according to the procedure established by God" in the "place ordained by God." Animals are to be slaughtered only at the "entrance of the tent of meeting," and sacrifices are to be offered only at the "tent of meeting." In other words, "worship should be held in a set place and according to a set ceremony." It was like "Do not worship in your own way." It is because our holiness begins with "worship."

The worship we speak of today is derived from the Old Testament "sacrifice." A "sacrificial

offering" is a sacrifice in which an animal is slaughtered, its blood is sprinkled on the altar, the oil is burned and offered to God, and the sacrificed meat is shared with the worshipers. Old Testament worship involved sacrifice. In a busy life where you don't have time to spare, making time for yourself may seem like a sacrifice. However, just as a [sacrifice without worship] cannot be a right sacrifice, a worship without sacrifice cannot be a right worship. What kind of sacrifice is contained in the worship you offer today? Today, I hope that you will achieve holiness in "all areas of your life" through "worship." For God's people, holiness is not an "option" but a "requirement."

03 Into the Word

- 1 Who were the people who needed to go to "the entrance of the tent of meeting" in the passage? (17:2–3, 8)
- 2. The phrases like "They led it to the entrance of the tent of meeting..." or "Bring it to the entrance of the tent of meeting..." are repeated over and over. Why do you think God puts such emphasis on "the entrance of the tent of meeting?"

04 Into our life

- 1. God emphasizes that we worship "at a set time, at a set place, and according to a set procedure." In light of today's Word, what is lacking in your worship?
- 2. For "full worship" what do I need to sacrifice today?

05 Memory Verse Leviticus 17:4

"and does not bring it to the entrance of the tent of meeting to offer it as a gift to the LORD in front of the tabernacle of the LORD, bloodguilt shall be imputed to that man. He has shed blood, and that man shall be cut off from among his people."

06 Sharing with your children

God tells us that worship is important to live a holy life. Why is "worship" important?



Add holiness to grace



Holy, Holy, Holy! Lord God Almighty

Take Time to be Holy
In His time

01 Opening Discussion

When you hear the word "holy," what is the first thing that comes to mind? What do you think "holiness" means?

02 Understanding today's passage

The "holy life" that Leviticus conveys is completed outside the church. In other words, our "holiness" begins "before God" and is completed "in the world." Today's text summarizes "life in the presence of God" into three broad categories.

The first is to honor your parents and observe Sabbaths (19:3). "Holiness" in daily life must first begin at home. The Bible uses the same word for "fear" when it says "fear God" and "fear your parents." This also means that when children interact with their parents, they should "treat them as they would treat God." This shows how important "filial piety" is in maintaining our "holiness." Hebrews also realized that "busyness" hindered their spiritual growth. So, they kept emphasizing the importance of "rest." There is no spiritual benefit from "fast speed" and a "busy life."

The second is "a life that does not make idols." (19:4) "Do not make idols" means "Do not lean on any man or god." People who have many things they can rely on never cling to one thing. If you say, "I believe in God" and are connected to other things (whether people or gods) that have nothing to do with God, then you have an "idol." The third is "a life of fellowship and sharing" (19:5–8). The "peace offering" is a sacrifice that ends with the person offering the gift sharing a meal together in front of the altar. The fact that the "reconciliation offering" was one of the main sacrifices in Israel indicates that fellowship and sharing in the worshiping community were important

in maintaining "holiness." The Israelite sacrifices/worship ended with "communion and sharing," not with a benediction. Now, we need to make sure that "holiness" is reflected in our "fellowship and sharing."

"Be holy, because I, the LORD your God, am holy" (19:2). God tells us today that we must be holy. This was not a "request", but a "command." "Holiness before God" is reverence that begins at "home" (19:3–4) and "temple" (19:5–8) and "workplace" (19:9–10). Now, let's add piety in our daily life to reflect the grace of salvation we have received.

03 Into the Word

- 1. In the text, God repeatedly says, "I am (your God) Jehovah." Why do you think this is said repeatedly? (19:3, 4, 10, 12, 14, 16, 18)
- 2. The holy life addressed in Leviticus 19 is largely divided into "before God" (19:3–10) and "in the world" (19:11–18). What does this verse mean to you?

04 Into our life

- 1. Where is the main "place where the holy life is realized" (the field where the holy life is practiced) for you?
- 2. What do you think you should do in your "home", "church" and "workplace" to maintain '"holiness" in your daily life?

05 Memory Verse Leviticus 19:2

"Speak to all the congregation of the people of Israel and say to them, You shall be holy, for I the LORD your God am holy."

Of Sharing with your children

God says, "I am the LORD your God." Who is God to you?